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NETHERLANDS

Thank you Mr Chairman,

Welcome and good morning to you all: ministers, distinguished representatives, delegates, NGOs, ladies and gentlemen.

Let me start by thanking Italy for organising this first Meeting of the Parties to the Aarhus Convention. The organisers have put in a great deal of hard work, and I am sure that these magnificent surroundings here in the beautiful city of Lucca will contribute to a positive atmosphere and a good outcome.

The Netherlands regards the Convention as highly important, and we support its objectives wholeheartedly. Public participation is essential if we are to live in a healthy environment both now and in the future. The Netherlands therefore played an active role in the run up to the Aarhus conference and the preparations for the Convention. Indeed, we chaired the negotiations.

The Netherlands has a long tradition of safeguarding people’s rights in environmental matters. Participation by the public and non-governmental organisations leads to better decisions and generates broad-based support for effective implementation.

I would therefore like to see the Aarhus Convention ratified as soon as possible. It is important that the EU and the Netherlands fully guarantee the rights enshrined in the Convention. The implementation process is already in full swing in the Netherlands. There is no debate about the content: the principles set out in the Convention are already part of Dutch policy and legislation. We allow the public and non-governmental organisations wide-ranging access to information; we have equally wide-ranging public participation procedures and an accessible justice system. It only remains for us to formally ratify the Convention.

Looking at the agenda for this first Meeting of the Parties, it is clear that a lot of work has been done and firm foundations have been laid for the implementation of the Convention. Guidelines have been developed for public participation when genetically modified organisms are to be introduced into the environment. The guidelines are flexible, and we welcome this. They will enable us to apply the principles of the Aarhus Convention to the GMO debate, in which access to information and public participation are so important. And perhaps, when we have gained some experience and have more idea of the implications, we might be able to amend the Convention’s provisions in this area. But let us first gain the experience before we attempt to make any decisions of this kind. We must not hamper ratification by seeking to extend the Convention at this stage.

Exchange of information is another highly useful way of ensuring that the Convention is effective in practice. It can take the form of support for capacity-building, or exchange of best practices. In the third pillar of the Convention – access to justice – additional ways of exchanging information are being developed to help guarantee that everyone has access to legal remedies in environmental matters, without major financial or other obstacles. The EU is also investigating how best to implement this pillar.

A great deal of work is also being done, as part of the Environment for Europe process, to set up a Pollutant Release and Transfer Register in the spirit of the Aarhus Convention. We have had a great deal of experience with our own system in the Netherlands, and are eager for a similar publicly accessible register to be set up internationally. We have therefore launched a ‘Virtual Classroom’ to help countries with no experience to set up a registration system. This should help with the further development of the PRTR Protocol. We will do our utmost to ensure that an effective Protocol is produced, which can be adopted and signed in Kiev.

The Convention is not just a matter of fine words. It is also a matter of practical application. The mechanism for monitoring compliance shows how serious we are about this. In the next few days a committee of independent experts will be chosen to carry out the monitoring work. This, again, illustrates the unique nature of the Convention. Alongside the Parties and Signatories, non-governmental organisations have also been able to nominate candidates for the committee. And in some cases, I am pleased to say, the public will be able to gain direct access to the committee if they suspect that the Convention is not being observed. A tremendous step forward.

An ambitious work programme has been set out for the next few years. A new financial mechanism has been developed to make the costs over that period transparent and allow countries to make voluntary contributions by buying shares. This should allow the work programme to be carried out effectively. It will have our active support. For the time being, it is important that we continue to implement the Convention in a constructive way. The Netherlands has done so in the past – with money and manpower – and fully intends to keep doing so in the future.

We worked hard to make Aarhus, now it is time to make Aarhus work.

Thank you.
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